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BACKGROUND OF STUDY: 

The United States has two relatively distinct types of poor; those consistently below the 
poverty line (chronically poor) and those temporarily exposed to poverty due to negative short-
run economic shocks (transiently poor). The social-safety-net needs of transiently and 
chronically poor families are likely to differ significantly, particularly with respect to food 
assistance. If food assistance is primarily used as an expenditure smoothing mechanism, it will 
reduce transient poverty. If, on the other hand, food assistance is mainly used to support long-
term expenditure levels, it will reduce chronic poverty. Yet little is known about the role of food 
assistance in ameliorating these distinct types of hardship. The current study examines the 
differential role of the U.S. Department of Agriculture Food Stamp Program (FSP) on reducing 
household exposure to transient and chronic poverty.  

METHODS: 

The study uses Consumer Expenditure Survey (CEX) data from 1996 to 2004 to generate 
transient and chronic poverty measures from a short-term panel of the quarterly family 
expenditures. In the application transient poverty measures the component of poverty that 
stems from intra-annual (quarterly) variability in family expenditures over one year, while 
chronic poverty refers to the component of poverty associated with average expenditures 
below the poverty line over the same year. Specifically, a household is identified as chronically 
poor if expenditures averaged across the four survey quarters are below the U.S. poverty line. A 
family is defined as transiently poor if, on the other hand, expenditures in at least one quarter 
are below the poverty line, but the family is not chronically poor. A severity of poverty measure 
is also employed in the study, and is additively decomposed into its chronic and transient 
poverty components. Expenditures offer several the advantages over income for measuring the 
dynamics of economic well-being in the short- to medium-run. Most importantly, expenditures 
take into account the impacts of consumption smoothing as families use assets and credit 
markets to buffer shocks. Expenditures also appear to be less susceptible to systematic under-
reporting than income, particularly among poorer families.  

The multivariate modeling effort focuses on identifying the determinants of the transient and 
chronic components of the severity of poverty. Most families have transient and chronic 
severity of poverty measures of zero, as well as zero FSP benefits over the previous year. FSP 
benefits and the severity of poverty measures are also likely to be jointly determined. 
Therefore, the severity of poverty and FSP participation is modeled as systems of censored 
equations. Due to changes in the way that FSP benefits are reported in the CEX, two different 
systems are estimated for each of the poverty measures. Under one specification all data for 
years 1996-2004 are used, while alternative specifications only use data for years 2001-2004.  



FINDINGS/DISCUSSION:  

Descriptive statistics for transient and chronic poverty measures indicate that transient poverty 
accounts for a large share of the economic hardship that US families face. In fact, the incidence 
of exposure to a spell of transient poverty within a year is at least as great as the incidence of 
chronic poverty over the whole year. Further, the transient component accounts for 
approximately three-fourths of the total severity of poverty. Annual income-based poverty 
measures do not capture this important indicator of within year economic hardship.  

Results from the estimation of transient and chronic poverty systems of equations indicate that 
the common determinants of transient and chronic poverty are low human capital, minority 
status, and geographic location. However, the FSP primarily impacts transient poverty. Thus, 
poor and near-poor families appear to use the FSP as a short-term expenditure stabilization 
tool rather than for long-term expenditure support. The parameter estimates from the 
transient poverty system imply that a one percent increase in FSP benefits for the average 
family of FSP participants reduces the transient component of the severity of poverty by 3.9 
percent.  

An alternative expenditure measure is then developed that smoothes lumpy expenditures on 
homeownership and durable goods. Home ownership costs are replaced by the rental value of 
the property, and expenditures on durables are excluded from total expenditures. Adjusted 
expenditures are then normalized by the non-durable share of expenditures for families around 
the U.S. poverty line. As expected, the transient poverty component is much smaller, about 
one-third of the total severity of poverty, under the alternative measure.  

In terms of policy, the results suggest that a two-track FSP may be warranted. Given the 
primary impact of FSP benefits on transient poverty, fast-track eligibility and certification 
guidelines could enhance short-term program use and improve program effectiveness as an 
expenditure smoothing mechanism for transiently poor families. Alternative guidelines and 
certification procedures to enhance the ability of the FSP to meet the needs of chronically poor 
families also need to be explored. 
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